WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 6 OCTOBER 2011, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                   MINUTES
                                                                       ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; Mr M May; Mr M Page; Mr M Wadman and Mr R. Gamble [WC]. 
Apologies:  Councillors: Miss B Green; Mrs J Lee.
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr Coxhead; Mr Wood; PCSO Marno; PCSO Marsh






11/12/102
Declarations of interest

There were none.

11/12/103
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

Members agreed the Minutes, and they were signed by the Chairman.
11/12/104
Matters arising from those Minutes

The Chairman noted that the Area Board had accepted the Council’s recommendations for street lighting, but that technical assessment was still outstanding.
11/12/105
Wiltshire Police report


The Chairman moved this agenda item forward to allow the Officers present to meet other commitments. PCSO Marno reported little criminal or anti-social behaviour had come to their attention in recent weeks in this parish. There had been thefts from sheds and vehicles in Erlestoke and Easterton respectively. A reminder was given on the seasonal issue of theft of household heating oil from insecure tanks, about which the NPT would be writing in News & Views. Mr Gamble asked whether the Erlestoke incidents could be linked to the wider prison community, but was told there was no evidence to support that, and suspects were not linked. PCSO Marsh clarified the method of reporting issues and making contact, using email and the new 101 number.
11/12/106
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman advised that the Wiltshire Association of Local Councils was holding its AGM and invited Council members to consider attending. Attention was also drawn to the Countryside Fund, for grants available, and to contact received from the Wiltshire Good Neighbours Scheme, setting up new arrangements in the parish. The Council agreed to invite the co-ordinator to make a presentation at the December meeting.
11/12/107 Public participation


Mr Coxhead declined an invitation to speak. Mr Wood acknowledged that the issues he has previously raised are primarily for Wiltshire Council, but asked that this Council endorse the comments made regarding highways and road safety issues, using its influence to seek changes in Wiltshire Council’s approach. Mr Gamble suggested, and all agreed, that there was now sufficient information to hand on a number of transport matters for a full agenda item and debate that would assist this Council to come to a view. The Clerk was asked to add the matter to the next meeting agenda.

11/12/108 Wiltshire Councillor’s report



Mr Gamble referred to the public consultation launched on Boundary Commission proposals to change constituency boundaries. He explained that the new boundaries had been calculated on the basis of numbers of electors, and had apparently ignored a number of other factors that would provide affinities for voters and local MPs. This parish would become part of a new constituency called Warminster and Shaftsbury. Upon a question put by Mr May, Mr Gamble confirmed that the Devizes constituency would retain its name but have altered boundaries. After discussion the Council agreed with Mr Gamble that this proposal was unacceptable, on the grounds of lack of affinity of this parish with the proposed area of the new constituency. The Clerk was asked to make a consultation response in this vein. Mr Gamble also invited individual councillors to make personal responses to the Commission.


Mr Gamble then reported that he, the Chairman, the Clerk and the Planning Officer had been invited to attend a preliminary discussion with a property developer that had expressed an interest in the Stage Post site. Mr Gamble undertook to report back in due course, declining to offer his opinion on what the proposals should contain as he would be involved in the formal determination process in future.

Mr Gamble encouraged the Council to refresh its view on development control within the parish, as there would be pressure arising from the Core Strategy to consider proposals for new housing in particular.


Mr Gamble confirmed that the Area Board were still considering a programme of works to upgrade some rights of way to become cycle routes connecting rural villages with Devizes, and so encourage cycling. The first priority was routes around the town, and the rural network was next in line. The Council welcomed this initiative, and awaits reports of progress.


Mr Gamble concluded by reporting that work was still continuing on the strategy to maintain tourist information outlets, to replace the service lost from the Tourist Information Centre.

11/12/109
Minutes of the Playgrounds Advisory Committee

The Draft Minutes of the September meeting were presented by the Committee Chairman, Mr May, who explained that the recommendations contained therein required early attention from the Council in order that timely progress could be made on two projects.

Firstly, Mr May presented the recommendation that drainage works be undertaken to improve the grassed area near the BMX track and the lower football pitch. One of the three contractors approached had offered an alternative approach to laid drains and soakaways, by deep-ploughing and ‘heaving’ the sub-soil, followed by rolling to return the surface to normal.

The second recommendation was for a suite of signage for the recreation ground estate, the artwork for which had been previously circulated. After discussion it was agreed to refer to the ground as ‘The Recreation Ground’.


Mr May suggested, and all agreed, that the financial impact of the decisions and final approval be deferred to the later Financial Statement agenda item, in order that the Council could more effectively assess its available resources. 

11/12/110
Risk Management Committee report


The Committee Chairman, Mr Jones, gave a verbal report of the Committee’s proceedings that had immediately preceded this evening’s Council meeting. Mr Jones reported that the Committee had made a number of changes to the Risk Register reflecting improvements to the risk profile, but had recommended the escalation of Risk OS1 ‘Lack of defined objectives or strategy’ to the full Council. Whilst the level of risk had not altered, at Amber, it had remained at that level for a year without improving. After discussion, the Council agreed that an informal seminar session would be arranged for Members to consider the drafting of a business/corporate/objectives plan for use in the year 2012/13, its title and format to be determined. The Clerk was asked to make arrangements in due course.
11/12/111 Footpaths Working group report

Mrs Ford began by handing out copies of a map prepared showing the numbering of rights of way in the parish, to assist in future discussions. 

Mrs Ford reported that the fencing encroaching onto FP19 would be returned to its original position, the Clerk having written to the occupier suggesting contact be made with the landowner.

Mrs Ford reported that she had spoken to the land agent concerning the condition of FP3, but with no further news. The tenant farmer had offered to meet representatives of the Council to discuss progressing outstanding issues and to improve liaison, which was welcomed by the Council.

Waymarkers had been delivered to Mrs Ford by the Rights of Way officer, for the Council to affix as necessary across the network.


Mrs Ford then demonstrated a spreadsheet of data and information that she had prepared, which showed the condition of all the footpaths, and which could facilitate the planning of a maintenance programme. 


The Chairman then led a discussion about how rights of way could be managed in future. It was agreed that the Working Group/Mrs Ford needed more support. Mr Jones, Mr May, Mr Wadman, and Mr Wood volunteered to assist.


Discussion then centred on what might be achieved by either volunteer working parties or commercial contractor. Landowners were also noted as having duties, which could again be highlighted in News and Views. Some routes required more work than others to maintain, including the use of ballast or gravel to level surfaces. It was suggested that a survey be undertaken to establish a baseline, and that a few members might volunteer for this activity to keep observations consistent.


The Chairman summarised, and asked for agreement on the next steps, which were agreed as:


Mrs Ford to divide the network up into survey routes;

Mrs Ford to convene a meeting of the enlarged Working Group to decide the detail;


Mrs Ford to then confirm the criteria for the survey, and a recording system for the spreadsheet.


Mrs Ford then introduced a mock-up leaflet designed by the Clerk, which could be used to explain the duties and responsibilities of the various partners working together in managing rights of way. It would be concise, and small enough to be inserted within the parish magazine allowing delivery to every household. It was hoped that the cost of printing could be sought from the Area Board, with permission for copying text from Wiltshire Council rights of way department. The Clerk was asked to continue with the development work.


The Clerk then explained that it would be prudent to set out the Council’s agreed policy of its custody of rights of way, the duties of landowners, and how it intended to continue working in partnership with Wiltshire Council as the statutory highways authority. The Council agreed that such a policy should be prepared in due course, and asked the Clerk to continue.

11/12/112

Reports of representatives


Devizes Area Board: Mrs Collins reported on her attendance at the Area Board, which was well attended. The Board Chairman reported the thanks of ‘Market Lavington Youth Club’ for the support received from West Lavington Youth Club. There were no bylaws to control the lighting of bonfires, but requests were made to neighbours to have consideration to others before doing so. There was a reported shortage of bed & breakfast accommodation in Devizes, and surrounding villages were asked to consider if they had local businesses that would want to advertise in the town. Air Quality in Devizes was a source of concern, and there was animated debate on courses of action. Concern was also expressed about the old Devizes Clinic, which was found to have contained asbestos, and future uses of the site.

The Chairman requested further volunteers to represent this Council at subsequent Area Board meetings. Mrs Gamble undertook to attend on 28 November, Mrs Ford on 23 January, and Mr May on 26 March.


The Clerk asked if there was a nomination from this Council to take a seat on the Devizes Community Area Partnership, but there was none forthcoming.

Primary school: Mrs Evans reported receipt of a copy of the research report into the provision of pedestrian crossings and other methods of school children and staff/parents attending the school. The report concluded that insufficient pedestrian and crossing traffic existed to warrant that investment. The Clerk was asked to put the report on circulation. Mr Gamble offered that it might be more feasible to place informal crossings with landscaped posts and reflectors, as had been used in Gt Cheverell.
Dauntsey’s School: The Chairman read the report submitted by Maj. Matters, appended to these Minutes.
Village Hall: Mrs Ford reported that whilst well-used, Hall lettings are a little down in number for the year to date. Painting of the main hall has been delayed until next year, but smoke detectors are being installed to facilitate over-night stays. Electricity costs are being monitored, and the Stage Curtains’ control gear is now secured. Cleaning costs have risen but overall cleanliness throughout has improved. Costs for the cleaning arising from use by footballers are not covered by the charges made. Negotiations continue to resolve this. Research is ongoing into the provision of refreshment facilities for users of the Giles Room. Village Hall Watch has been established to monitor requests for hirings from unsuitable applicants that become known to surrounding Hall committees. The piano is available for any takers, and contact is awaited from the theatrical society to further their proposal for a collapsible bar structure. Mr Page queried progress on re-development plans, being told that an architect is still being sought.
Youth Club: Mr May clarified the working relationship with Market Lavington Parish Council and the provision of an outreach service from West Lavington Youth Club. Two nights had now been run at Market Lavington, with 14 and 30 attendees on each respective night, with the age group restricted to 14 years or less. As the issues of anti-social behaviour in Market Lavington are partly in the 17-18 years category, further work will need to be done on provision for this age group. 12 new members have responded to West Lavington youth club as a direct result of outreach activity. Funding for opening on Wednesday nights continues until March. Monday nights are guaranteed until Christmas.




Neighbourhood Watch: Mrs Collins reported that the Sector Co-ordinator had retired, and no replacement had been appointed. Mrs Collins has received no reports or contact since this time, and has no information on when or if a NHW service can be resumed. The Council agreed that this was disappointing, and asked the Clerk to write to the Sector Inspector for an update on Wiltshire Police intentions.

Emergency Planning: No report received.
Twinning Association: Mr Page reported that the next fundraising event would be a Murder Mystery on 18 November. 


Village Care & Link: Mr Page reported that some drivers had come forward but that more were still needed.
11/12/113
Post Office services

Mrs Diccox asked Council members if they had any information that would assist in progressing the local provision of post office services. Mrs Diccox explained that a number of infirm residents had approached her, concerned for their ability to attend Market Lavington post office each week. Mr Wadman confirmed that the Post Office management had declined previous invitations to re-establish a presence here. Mr Page offered the limited services of the Care Group & Link Scheme, and Mrs Diccox agreed to research more on demand and whether a bookable transport system to Market Lavington would be a workable solution.
11/12/114
Community Speedwatch


The Chairman led a discussion on the proposal received from Mr Wood to recruit volunteers and establish a Community Speedwatch group. Mr Page asked for clarification as to what the group would do, the Chairman explaining the deployment of a camera-equipped team. Mr May raised his objection to the voluntary groups being asked to undertake the enforcement role of the Police, and whether the deterrent value was effective. Mr Gamble offered that research elsewhere had shown that average speed does drop in those areas. Mr Jones expressed his concern for the safety of the volunteers, and enquired what management and supervision arrangements were in place. Mr Gamble clarified these points, which were supported by Mr Coxhead from the public gallery. The Chairman asked for a vote on whether the Council supported the establishment of such a group, the proposal being withdrawn on the counter-proposal from Mr Wadman that further clarity could be brought by the Council receiving a presentation from the Scheme co-ordinator, before a view was agreed. All agreed this way forward, and asked the Clerk to invite the Co-ordinator to the next meeting of the Council.
11/12/115 Planning matters


The Clerk reported two decisions had been advised:

E/2011/0964/TCA The Close Residential Home, 65 High Street Littleton Panell: Tree works – agreed with conditions

E/2011/1060/TCA Parsonage House, All Saints Road, West Lavington: Tree works – agreed with conditions.

The Clerk reported that four applications had been received:

E/201101189/TCA 3 Fieldside, West Lavington; Felling of a mature birch tree;


E/2011/1243/TCA a’Becketts, 29 High Street Littleton Panell; Works to trees;


E/2011/1206/TCA The Pines, 40 High Street Littleton Panell; Removal of a conifer tree;

E/2011/1278/FUL Dauntseys School, West Lavington; Replacement of windows with exit doors.


The Council considered each of these applications and had no objections.


Mrs Gamble presented her preliminary research into the issues raised by the advent of Neighbourhood Planning and the National Planning Policy Framework contained within the Localism Bill, and their impact locally especially as Market Lavington had already been identified as a ’service centre’ in the Core Strategy. Mrs Gamble drew attention to the role that parish councils are likely to have in drawing up development control plans to be known as Neighbourhood Plans, linked to Wiltshire Council’s Core Strategy, and in the absence of such a plan at parish level that developers may acquire a presumption in favour of development. In response to a question from Mr Page, Mrs Gamble clarified the distinction between the Design Statement and a Neighbourhood Plan, and Mr May queried who would confer upon the parish council its status as the plan-writing organisation. The Clerk confirmed that the preparation and consultation of such a plan would be resource intensive, and it was agreed that Mrs Gamble and the Clerk would work together to establish further information and sources of guidance.
11/12/116
The Robbers’ Stone

The Clerk reported the response received from the Conservation Officer in reply to the query on ownership and liability. The response indicated that the stone was the responsibility of the Highways Dept of the Council. After discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk should write again, and ask Wiltshire Council to ensure the Stone remained maintained.
11/12/117
Financial statement



The Clerk summarised the paper previously circulated, drawing attention to the competing priorities presented by both of the Committees and the Footpaths Working Group, as well as the review of the Clerk’s conditions later in this agenda. The Clerk explained the process of virement that would provide the consolidated funds for some of the issues this year, and how the remainder could be planned into next year’s budget.

The Chairman then reviewed the options for the recommendations presented by the Playgrounds Committee Chairman earlier. After discussion the Council agreed that if the contractor satisfied himself that his machinery could penetrate the hard sub-surface that the work would a cost-effective trial, and approved the £550 estimate. The Clerk was asked to engage the contractor on the understanding that an assurance was received on the technical feasibility of the work.


The signage proposal was also agreed, with the ‘kit form’ main sign option chosen, subject to competitive quotes being obtained to include the cost of fitting the main sign and the remainder fitted by self-help. The Clerk was asked to progress the matter, 

The virement proposals recommended in the paper were agreed, and the Clerk was asked to vary the budgets accordingly.


The Clerk added a late development arising that day in the planned increase by Wiltshire Council of the charge for emptying the waste bin outside the village hall. The Clerk proposed an alternative solution whereby the bin, which was intended for Village Hall waste only, was transferred to the custody of the Village Hall Committee, which would attract a significant charity discount from Wiltshire Council. The parish council could then make a grant to the Club to offset their expenditure. All agreed this suggestion, and the Clerk was asked to make the arrangements.

11/12/118
Disbursements

The following were approved for payment:                                    £

Dauntseys Aided Primary School (Car Park works)                     1019.00


West Lavington Youth Club (grant instalment)                           1500.00


HMRC (PAYE)                                                                                       348.00



F Coles (footpaths and bins)                                                             310.00


Clerks expenses                                                                                     41.94


Cheque number 765 was cancelled and re-written due to a clerical error.

11/12/119
Correspondence and circulars received


That not dealt with at the meeting was placed on circulation.
11/12/120
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 3 November 2011 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. The Chairman announced that she would not be attending the next meeting and asked the Vice Chairman to preside. The Chairman also noted that the Clerk was unable to attend the December meeting and asked that the Council agree to it being moved. After discussion, it was agreed to move it to the previous evening, Wednesday 30 November. The Clerk expressed his appreciation for this accommodation.
11/12/121
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported that he had received a reply to Mr May’s query on safe weedkiller for the car park. Wiltshire Council use ‘Roundup’ and offered to extend their contract with this Council for £60 per application. Mr May volunteered to acquire some Roundup and apply the treatment himself.


Mrs Ford reported that the bin in Holmfield was overfilled again, and queried who emptied it. It was established that Mr Coles was contracted to do this, but that it may be getting beyond his capacity to do so. The Clerk was asked to enquire whether Wiltshire Council would adopt the bin into their own rounds.


Mr Page enquired on behalf of Maj. Matters if any member knew of any local arrangements for the Queens Jubilee, with the Clerk noting that grants will be available from the Area Board to support local initiatives.


Mr Page queried what arrangements were in place for the clearing of weeds etc from pavements, the Parish Steward no longer being resourced to do so. The Council agreed that volunteer work parties would be required in due course, but that householders could look after the pavement in front of their own house, which could be mentioned in News and Views.

11/12/122
Key Messages


After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’.
11/12/123 Confidential item


The Chairman moved, and all agreed, that under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item on the Agenda as they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part I of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Act, and the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosure because the item relates to staffing. The public interest in seeking this exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosure because of the need to protect the privacy of employees.

The Clerk and members of the public left the meeting.

The Chairman then introduced a paper explaining the review of the Clerk’s terms and conditions, and the recommendations therein. After short discussion the recommendations were agreed, and the Chairman undertook to inform the Clerk.
The meeting closed at 10.25 pm
Signed………………………………………………………………. (Chairman)  30 November 2011

Having been reviewed and agreed at the meeting of 3 November 2011
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